
2010 Fire House Dinners:  
Our Tenth Year!
We have served home-cooked holiday 
dinners in December to our local fire 
fighters at Engine Company 29.  
This year will mark a decade for this 
event, which has become a holiday 
tradition and is so much appreciated 
by these brave women and men. I am 
hoping that we can recruit even more 
volunteers! All of the dinners are held 
on the weekends  
before Christmas.  
Dates and coordinators: 
Sunday Dec. 5:  
Mari Bailey
Saturday Dec. 11: 
Raymond Quianzon
Sunday Dec. 12:  
Chris Anninos and Margo 
Eule
Saturday Dec. 18: 
MaryAnn Griffin
If you are able to help 
and want to be a part of 
this important community 
project, please email 
MaryAnn Griffin at 
magriffmail@yahoo.com 
with the date you prefer 
and I will put you in touch 
with the coordinator 
for the night. Kids are 
welcome to participate and always 
have a good time at the fire house! 

CALENDAR
GENERAL MEETING

Wed., November 17 at 7 PM 
Review of Major Construction 

Projects in our Area and  
Annual FCCA Elections
Please come to vote— 

we need a quorum

Hardy Rec Center 
4500 Q Street NW

Call Bob Avery to arrange  
a ride for you, if needed!

?
GDS BZA Meeting
Dec. 14 at 6:30 PM
 Details on Page 2
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FCCA VOTE-BUYING SCANDAL!
Sad, but true. Your volunteer Board grows anxious around  

this time of year, hoping to get enough members at the  
November meeting to vote in a Board for the coming year.  

So this November, we’ll shamelessly offer…
HOME-BAKED GOODIES and a  

COLLECTION FOR THE FOOD BANK!

?
Whether you prefer to nosh or nurture or neither or both,  

please come and join us for a really interesting meeting— 
and vote the rascals back in. 

November Meeting to Provide Updates  
on Several Major Local Projects, and it’s time for 
our FCCA Annual Election — Please Come!
We will have updates on three local construction projects. 
One is the reconstruction of the German Embassy, 
designed by the famous German architect Egon Eiermann 
and completed in 1964. It is considered by Germans to  
be a landmark building that must be preserved; work will 
begin in the spring. We will also have an update on  
St. Patrick’s construction at the Foxhall Road Casey site. 
And most importantly, we’ll get an update on Georgetown 
University’s 10-year plan. Talks between GU and the  
coalition of community associations have broken down, 
but GU must file by the end of the 2010, so there is some 
real uncertainty about what is to come. We hope to have 
someone from the Burleith Citizens Association to talk 
about their perspective on the issue, and how they see 
things evolving. 

Each November, according to our by-laws, we must vote 
in a Board for the coming year. Without a vote, the Board 
cannot act and there are many issues on which your Board 
may very well need to act. We need a quorum to vote, so 
please help out by showing up to vote, even if you can’t 
stay for the entire meeting. Not to worry—although there 
is always room on the Board for more participation, we 
have candidates for all the key slots so we won’t be drafting 
anyone who doesn’t want to be drafted! We usually vote 
after the police report so come whenever you can. 

Curious about our FCCA By-Laws? Check out the 
FCCA website at www.foxhall.org! 



General FCCA Contact
If you can figure out which board person  
is appropriate for your issue or concern,  
please call or email them directly.  
If you can’t, call or email Bob Avery. 

FCCA Administrative Board
Bob Avery, President
338-3834
ravery@starpower.net
Caitlin Mackenzie, Secretary
333-3126
mackenziecl@verizon.net
Hulit Pressley Taylor,  
Treasurer
625-0203
hulitpaul@comcast.net

FCCA Focus Area  
Board members
Please contact Board Members directly  
to discuss issues in the following  
topic areas:
Bob Avery, Policing Liaison & Crime
338-3834, ravery@starpower.net
John Bray, Membership
337-4115, jlbray@verizon.net
David Buchanan,  
Friends of Hardy Liaison 
342-5616, dmbuch@hotmail.com
Camille Commeau-Herbert,  
Traffic and Colony Hill
625-1205, camillecomeau@gmail.com
Emmet Conroy, At Large 
337-6224, emmetwilsonconroy@gmail.com
Tom DeMuth, At Large 
248-0251, tomdem1@msn.com
Paul DonVito,  
Historic Preservation
625-0329, pauldonvito@rcn.com
Caitlin Mackenzie,  
Young Families Liaison
333-3126, mackenziecl@verizon.net
Sara Paulson, Aging-in-Place &  
Palisades Village Liaison
333-0797, sara.paulson@gmail.com
Peter Van Allen, Schools Liaison
333-0586, peter@vanallen.org
Ann Haas, At Large
333-2635 , ann_haas@fws.gov
Scott Polk, At Large
256-5640, scottpolk@longandfoster.com
Andy Reuter, At Large
H536-4895, Cell 664-6107 
areuter@qedgrouplic.com or
cyberrottie@yahoo.com 
Pete Ross, At Large
246-0000 (cell), pete@ross-usa.com
Cheryl Tlam, Newsletter
tlam.foster@gmail.com
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Volunteers and Nominations for 
the 2011 FCCA Board Needed
The FCCA Board of Directors will be 
elected at our November 17 General 
meeting. We would like to have 
each of the FCCA neighborhoods 
represented on the Board. However, 
to accomplish this we need new  
Board members living west of Foxhall 
Road — from Charleston Terrace, 
Kenmore Drive, Indian Rock Terrace, 
the 4500-4700 block of Reservoir 
Road, MacArthur Blvd., and the 
neighborhoods south of MacArthur.

Board of Director members serve 
a one-year term, must be members 
of the FCCA and live within the 
FCCA geographic area. The Board 
meets once a month, usually the 
last Sunday. Each Director assumes 
responsibility for an area of interest, 
such as police liaison, school liaison, 
traffic concerns, development, etc. or 
serves as an “at large” member. The 
Board as a whole sets the agenda for 
the membership meetings and acts in 
lieu of the membership when issues 
arise that require immediate action. If 
you are interested in serving or know 
of someone who would, please contact 
Bob Avery, Board President, at  
338-3834 for more information.

January Foxhall News  
Newsletter Submissions 
Send items for the next newsletter, 
which will come out in  early January, 
to the editor at tlam.foster@gmail.
com by December 31. Generally 
submissions should be under 300 
words, but longer pieces may run 
by advance arrangement. Notices of 
community interest are free for FCCA 
members! 

Georgetown Day and Lab School 
BZA Meetings for Lab and GDS in 
November and December
Please share your comments and 
concerns so they can be aired at the 
meetings! Board of Zoning meetings 
are public meetings that institutions 
are required to schedule with local 
communities according to the terms 
of their agreements with the BZA 
so issues of concern can be aired. If 
you are interested in attending, please 
contact the FCCA schools liaison 
to receive email reminders of the 
meetings, or just show up. If you can’t 
attend but would like to have your 
issues discussed, send an email or call 
the FCCA schools liaison, and copy 
Ann Haas. (See contacts at left.)
Georgetown Day: 6:30 p.m. on Tues., 
December 14, Mar. 8 and May 10 at 
at Q and MacArthur.  
Lab School: 6 p.m. Tuesday, February 
22 and April 26, 2011 at Foxhall & Q.
ANC3D: Advisory Neighborhood 
Commission 3D meets the first 
Wednesday of the month at 7 p.m. 
in the activities building of Horace 
Mann School. Early 2011 meetings 
are scheduled for January 5, February 
2, and March 2. 

Welcome to Baby Caroline and  
Goodbye to the Conroy Family!  
In September, FCCA Board member 
Emmet Conroy and his wife, Amy, 
welcomed baby Caroline to their 
family, joining big brothers Charlie 
and Rowan. And in early November 
the entire family departed for 
Budapest where Amy has a two-
year assignment with the State 
Department. We wish them all well 
and look forward to their return to the 
Foxhall Community.
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Who You Gonna Call?
City-Wide Call Center  
To request free bulk trash pickups, 
report dumping in alleys, rat problems, 
and a host of other issues, call 311.
DC Animal Shelter 576-6664
Police and Fire Departments 
Emergencies and Police Matters 911
PEPCO 
Power Outages 877-737-2662 
Street Lights Out 269-0855.
Washington Gas 624-6049 
Abuse of Hardy Field 
Use of the field by any group requires 
a permit. Groups playing without 
DC Parks and Rec permits, and use 
of the field following heavy rainfall 
by any group imperils the over-used 
field. Any misuse of the field should 
be reported immediately to the Urban 
Rangers at 311. 
Illegally Parked Cars 
Report cars obstructing sidewalks or  
displaying suspicious guest parking 
permits by calling 311.  
Note: D.C. law requires people who 
live in the city for more than 30 days 
to register their cars with the D.C. 
Department of Motor Vehicles or face 
a $100 ticket every day. This applies to 
cars parked on private property as well 
as on streets.
Construction without Permits 
To report construction proceeding 
without required permits or that 
appears to violate code, call DCRA 
at 202-442-4400 and they will send 
an inspector very quickly. For work 
that appears to be contrary to the 
guidelines in the Historic District 
call Anne Brockett, 202-442-8842 or 
anne.brockett@dc.gov.
Georgetown 24/7 Community Hotline 
Report student activities that 
negatively impact our community at 
687-4813. Or call Linda Greenan and 
discuss the issue at 687-5677 during 
office hours. Please also send an email 
regarding the issue to the FCCA. 

Trash and Leaf Issues:  
Keep Your Trash, Recyclables 
Dog Waste, and Yard Debris to 
Yourself Please!
A number of residents have been 
complaining about issues related to 
others people putting items in their 
trash and recycling containers without 
permission. Many residents strongly 
object to finding smelly dog waste in 
their cans—not to mention curbside 
leaf piles. Not Nice! But yard waste 
and household trash are also issues. 
If you use a paid yard service please 
quiz them on where exactly they are 
disposing of the debris they collect 
from your yard. Report anyone you 
see dumping yard waste in alleys or 
leaving bagged debris curbside any 
time other than trash day. 

Seniors in the village reported that 
“huge heavy bags of lawn clippings were 
placed on the apron in front of our garage 
door, within our property line, blocking 
access to our garage. On several occasions, 
bags of trash and yard clippings have been 
added to our trash barrel as well as to 
our recycling bin, filling them up. Lately 
however, we have seen a disturbing 
increase in such incidents. Dragging such 
heavy bags is very difficult for those of  us 
in our eighties. We ask our neighbors to 
please be more considerate, and diligent in 
their trash disposal.

“If landscaping companies are 
employed, we ask that the homeowners 
direct them to dispose of their yard waste 
at a designated off-site waste disposal 
facility. The District government 
should not have to haul away privately 
generated yard waste.

“As fall approaches, we will have  many 
more leaves on the ground. Please do not 
continue to dispose of them at the expense 
of your neighbors.” Well said! 

Fall Leaf Collection for  
Our Area will be Nov 8 to 20 and 
December 6 to 18.
City contractors collect loose leaves 
from treeboxes with special trucks. 
Only loose leaves are recycled as 
compost; bagged leaves are treated 
as trash which is not very green. No 
limbs and branches in the leaf piles 
please. Bagged leaves go out on trash 
day wherever your trash is collected. 

Clearing Sidewalks of Snow (and 
leaves) is the Responsibility of all 
Residents, including Renters!
When the winter arrives, with the 
heavy rains, the ice, and the snow, 
please be certain that your sidewalks, 
walkways and steps are kept clear 
of all debris — leaves, mud piles, 
branches, dead flowers, overhanging 
limbs, etc. In addition, make sure you 
have a snow shovel handy! If you are 
unable to keep your sidewalks clear, 
please ask a neighbor to help you or 
hire someone to do the work for you.
Here’s wishing us all a safe winter!

The FCCA Community  
Sends A Big Bouquet of Pumpkin 
Blossoms to Caitlin MacKenzie 

for organizing another wonderful 
Foxhall Fright! 



Planning Exterior Projects? 
As a reminder, DC building permits 
are required for many common 
renovation projects. Below is a partial 
list of exterior work that requires a 
permit whether or not you live in the 
Foxhall Village Historic District, and 
whether you are renovating the front 
of your home or the back: 
• Additions 
• Decks, new or replacement
• Dormers, new or replacement 
• Exterior lighting, new 
• Fences, new or replacement 
• HVAC equipment, new or 
replacement
• Paving (including steps), new or 
replacement 
• Retaining walls, new or replacement
• Roof, replacement 
Additional permits required for the 
Historic District only:
• Front doors, new or replacement
• Windows, new or replacement 
• Window openings, new or expanded 
(only allowable in the rear of homes in 
historic district) 
For more detailed information please 
refer to the Foxhall Village Design 
Guidelines, found on the FCCA 
website: www.foxhall.org.
If you have any questions about 
what requires a permit, contact the 
DC Historic Preservation Office.  
Our neighborhood liaison is Anne 
Brockett, 202-442-8842 or anne.
brockett@dc.gov.  You can also 
feel free to contact Paul DonVito, 
chairman of the Foxhall Village 
Historic Preservation Committee at 
202-625-0239 or pauldonvito@rcn.
com.  

Sorry! but that Halloween 
Home Decorating Contest didn’t 
happen this year due to lack of 
volunteers. Maybe next year?!

a screeching alarm if the window 
or door is moved. If you don’t have 
a dog, this is an effective deterrent. 
Using key operated dead bolt locks 
is also effective. Otherwise locks are 
fairly easy to access. Having outside 
lights installed that are on after dark 
or are on motion sensors are also 
good deterrents. The criminals are 
having lots of luck getting their booty 
in our area, and we want to make it 
impossible for them so they’ll give 
up. As long as there’s good fishing in 
the Foxhall Village pond, they’ll keep 
returning.

Let’s Get Serious About Crime
scott Polk

During the last two months, there 
have been 43 crimes in our Police 
Patrol area, PSA 205, which covers an 
area that includes Foxhall, Palisades, 
Kent, Berkeley, Spring Valley, and the 
American University. Of those, 15 
occurred in our neighborhood. 

The most prevalent crimes are 
burglary, theft, and theft from auto. 
To make this a risky area for thieves/
criminals to operate and to make it as 
non-profitable as possible, we need to 
be reporting any suspicious activity 
by calling 911, locking your front and 
back doors, and removing valuables or 
perceived valuables from your car.  

September and October  
Neighborhood Crime Stats 
Assault with a deadly weapon  
(not gun): 1 total at Q and MacArthur
Burglaries: 5 total in the 4400 blocks 
of Greenwich, Reservoir, and P, and 
on Salem Lane, and 47th Place.
Theft: 2 total on Kenmore and 45th 
streets.
Theft from auto: 6 total on Greenwich 
Pkwy (2), MacArthur Blvd (2), and 
Salem Ln (2)
Stolen Auto: 1 on Greenwich Pkwy
If you look at this closely, you notice 
four crimes on Greenwich, three on 
Salem Lane, and three at MacArthur 
and Q.

Neighborhood Watch Update
mallory Larson

The Foxhall Neighborhood Watch has 
been launched with eighteen people 
signing on to be Block Captains in 
the Foxhall Village area. They are 
Clair Swift and Mary Gaughan (for 
Reservoir Road), Scott Polk, Laurie 
Dromerick, and John Bray (for 44th 
Street), Mary Ann Griffin (for the 
Village side of Foxhall Road), Jan 
Smart, and Olya and Bob Duezay (for 
Greenwich Parkway), Venessa and 
Paul Cornoni (for Surrey Lane), Sara 
Paulson, Joann Cogar and Margot 
Squires (for Q Street), Chrys Miliaras 
and William Bateson (for Volta Place), 
and Ed Farley and Mike Harbold 
(for P Street). Thanks so much to all 
these safety minded folks who will, 
hopefully, make a difference in the 
future well-being of our Village. If 
you haven’t already given them your 
phone numbers and emails, please do 
so as you will want to know about the 
rash of crimes in our neighborhood, 
and may not know otherwise. (Email 
mallorylawsonasid@msn.com if you 
don’t know your captain.) The idea is 
for everyone to have a block chart with 
all your neighbors’ information so 
you can be in touch with one another 
when you’re way, having work done, 
suspect something suspicious, have an 
emergency, need help, etc.  The more 
we communicate with each other, the 
safer we’ll all be.

The shocking news is that 75 to 
80 percent of the recent crimes are 
preventable by simply locking up!  Most 
crimes are due to open doors in both 
homes and cars. During the recent 
nice weather, there was also a rash of 
home break-ins thru open windows. 
The criminals come in by cutting the 
screens (even on the second floors), 
and this is completely preventable. 
It has happened during the day and 
at night. There are inexpensive and 
easy to install devices available at the 
local Ace Hardware Stores to set off 
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Foxhall Fright Halloween Party 
Caitlin MacKenzie

Our Foxhall Fright party was great 
fun. Over 200 neighbors and friends 
attended the event. On a sunny 
afternoon (finally!) our costume 
parade took us to the Hardy 
Recreation Center where everyone 
enjoyed the live music, food, and 
fun. Special thanks goes out to the 
FCCA for funding the purchase of 
decorations, drinks and treats and 
to Friends of Hardy for the hotdogs; 
to neighbor Palisades Community 
Band members Noel (trombone 
and keyboard), Guy (base guitar), 
Frank (Clarinet), Dan (drums); to 
neighbors Chris Feller, Catherine 
Nobbs-Baliman, Brooke and 
David Buchanan, David Coulon, 
and Rodney Brown with the DC 
Recreation Department who helped 
with set-up and clean-up of the event; 
and to neighbors Mary Ann Griffin 
and Paul Ward and their “clerks” who 
were our esteemed judges of the pet 
costume contest. Thank you to all who 
attended and volunteered their time to 
help with the event. 

Ideas for next year’s Fright? Send 
them to Caitlin.mackenzie@verizon.
net. For more photos, go to www.
foxall.org and navigate to our photo 
page.   
Below: Our resident kittycat, Lucy Buchanan.

Real Estate Corner
scott Polk

It has been a very interesting year in 
Washington real estate. Inventory, 
which had been low through the 
second half of 2009, really bottomed 
out as the year ended. It has remained 
low throughout 2010, but with 
a recent spike in September that 
almost matched last September’s 
numbers. The second part to the low 
inventory story is the shortage of good 
(desirable) inventory—homes with 
updated kitchens and bathrooms that 
are in move-in condition. Homes 
that meet these criteria sell quickly 
provided they are priced well. 

Concerning sales volume, The First 
Time Homebuyer’s tax credit spiked 
sales in April and May but volume for 
June through September has not met 
last year’s numbers.

On a positive note, average and 
median prices seem to have bottomed 
and are remaining flat. This is likely 
due to the composition and strength 
of the DC job market and the fact that 
low inventory has kept prices up. On 
the flip side, low inventory and firm 

pricing have added to the frustrations 
and reluctance of home buyers, and 
kept sales volume lower. Part of this 
problem is what I explain as the gulf 
in expectations between sellers and 
buyers. Sellers remember what their 
houses were worth. Buyers believe 
what they read in the newspapers, 
and are frustrated by the lack of good 
choices available.

It is possible prices may drop a little 
more through the fall as sellers face 
the end of the fall market and tire of 
holding. I anticipate that prices should 
firm up and that inventory will pick 
up a bit for the spring market. Overall 
I don’t see large increases in real estate 
prices over the next three years. On 
the positive side, we can expect our 
real estate tax assessments not to go up 
for next year.  

Shown below is the sales data from 
July to present, for the area within 
the FCCA boundary.  Listings and 
sales data taken from MRIS. If you 
have any questions concerning the 
article or the sales data, please feel 
free to contact me at Scott.Polk@
LongandFoster.com 

Address	 List Price	 Sold Price	 BR/	 Type
ACTIVE			   FB/HB
1545 44th St	 $789,000		  3/2/0	 TH
4611 Charleston Terrace	 $1,695,000		  5/5/1	 Det
1648 Foxhall Rd	 $870,000		  4/2/2	 Det
4465 Greenwich	 $795,000		  4/2/0	 TH
4414 Hadfield	 $1,595,000		  6/4/1	 Det
1719 Hoban Rd	 $1,750,000		  4/4/1	 Det
4566 Indian Rock Terrace	 $1,650,000		  5/4/1	 Det
4580 Indian Rock Terrace	 $1,599,000		  4/3/2	 Det
4441 P St	 $725,000		  3/2/0	 TH
4507 Q St	 $769,000		  3/2/2	 Det
4515 Q Ln	 $1,199,900		  5/4/0	 Det
UNDER CONTRACT
1433 Foxhall Rd	 $749,000		  3/1/1	 Semi-Det
4461 Greenwich 	 $799,000		  3/3/0	 TH
1505 44th St	 $819,000		  4/3/1	 TH
1411 Foxhall Rd	 $699,500		  3/2/1	 Semi-Det
SOLD
1559 44th St	 $825,000	 $792,500	 5/2/1	 TH
1655 45th St	 $830,000	 $760,000	 3/2/0	 Det
4426 Lingan Rd	 $725,000	 $720,000	 3/2/2	 TH
4563 Macarthur Blvd	 $1,100,000	 $1,070,000	 5/3/1	 TH



Patron
Cooley, Diane & Alex Pires
Deegan, William & Melissa Kern
Ein, Mark
Georgetown Day School
Iwanicki, Michael & Germana
Loukas, S. Paul & Linda
Ross, Marsha & Pete
Advocate
Avery, Robert & Katherine Samolyk
Fishkin, Nate & Jane
Harrop, Lori & George
Hebert, Jay H. & Camille R. 

Comeau
Parke, Margaret 
Pastor, Robert & Margaret
Paulson, Sara & Arne
Polk, Scott & Karen
Reuter, Andy
Rippeteau, Judy & Darrel
Scher, Barry & Olga
Schubert, Jane & Robert Woolfolk
Squires, Greg & Margot
Teller, Roger & Susan May
The Lab School of Washington, DC 

Vardaman, Jack & Marianne
Walker , David A. & Audrey
Zucchi, Dario & Gianna
Sponsor
Bowers, Joel & Sue
Brinkley, Jessie & Bruce Bunting
Brown, Bill & Pat
Butterworth, Charles & Deborah
Christie, Jeff & Paula
Conn, Dick & Jackie
Danish, Jennifer & Kyle
DonVito, Paul & Charlotte
Dromerick, Laurie & Alex
Foster, Stephen M.
Gale, Terumi
Gutzeit, Andreas & Kakali
Kentz, Andrew & Ellen 
Lawson, Mallory
Maco, Lisa & Paul
McEnery, Rosemary & Kevin
Merino, Jose & Julieta Caride
Milam, Sally & Jim
O’Hara, Katie & Jim
Packard, Merlin
Rankin, Douglas & Mary
Ross, Malcolm & Daphne R.
Shutzer, Jamie & Jenny Morgan
Wolfe, J. Thomas
Household
Adkins, Lise & Tom Murphy
Aitken, Lee
Ambrose, Eddie & Caroline
Amin, Dan & Karyn Barr
Andonyadis, Avyeris & Elly
Anninos, Paul & Christine
Arundel, Tom & Kara
Atkinson, Graham & Jeannette 

Rivera
Bailey, Michael & Mari
Barry-Ortwein, Ann & Carolyn
Barton, Terry & Jay
Bicknell , Noel & Caitlin MacKenzie
Bilik, Al & Mary Jane
Blakely, Judith
Bond, Jodi & Garland (“Boo”)
Bourdaud’hui, Robert & Sue
Bray, John & Leslie
Brown, Chris & Mary Rollefson
Buchanan, David & Brooke 
Buck, Molly
Casstevens, Kay
Cho, Francisca & Richard Squier
Cimburek, Susan 
Cleere, Gail 
Cogar, David & Joanne
Conroy, Amy & Emmet
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Thanks to our  
231 Members! 
231. That’s how many 
households have signed on 
as members of the Foxhall 
Community Citizens Association 
as of October 31, 2010. It’s 
a slight spike in the right 
direction compared to October 
of 2009, when there were 208 
members. Membership is one 
clear way to show you care 
about your community. Go to 
the website, www.foxhall.org, 
and download a form if you 
still want to join up for 2010. 
And your voice matters as 
the FCCA works to keep the 
neighborhood engaged. Signs 
recently have been installed 
to deter cut-through rush hour 
traffic. Neighbors are forming 
watch groups to help keep the 
area safe. Community leaders 
are dogging Georgetown 
University’s efforts to expand, 
efforts that include plans to 
build a road along the edge of 
Glover Archbold Park for buses, 
put up an 83-foot tall smoke 
stack over its power plant by 
the woods and top the field 
over the Yates athletic center 
with a dome. What do you 
think?

Smith, Robert & Joan
Snider, Sarah & Steven 
Soulliard, Renee
Stanley, Florence
Stroh, Graham & Eryn
Swift, Bill & Claire
Talasila, Saroja & M.R. Mikkilineni
Taylor, Paul & Hulit
Tersoff, Janet & William Poole
Tlam, Cheryl & Harold Foster
Tobey, Stephen & Julie Haidemenos
Tokpinar, Ahmet & Cecile Fruman 
Trotter, Joel & Gayle
Van Allen, Barbara & Peter
Vicini , Stefano & Mariarita Santi-
Vicini
Walsh, Lisa & John, Jr.
Ward, Paul & Rick Roldan
Watts, Russell
Wellstein Family
Whitman, Cameron
Wood, Lisa
Zodeh, Oli & Shazi
Senior
Al-Abduljabbar, Nourah
Anonymous
Bateson, William & Martha
Beg, Joan
Bock, Volty
Borras, Caridad
Bray, Howard
Chhabra, Harbans & Satpal
Conner, Chris & David
Corrado, Barbara & Ernest
Daniel, Don 
de Butts, Polly & John Spaulding
Dollenmayer, Judith
Dover, Carol R.
Drake, Colette & Avery
Duignan , Carolyn & Milan Valuch
Dunnells, Dick & Geri
Franklin, Edwin & Elizabeth
Green, Karen & Steve Novosel
Greenwood, Bill & Marsha
Harvey, Barbara S. 
Hass , Patricia 
Herman, Patty
Heyert, Gill & Martin
Kerwin, Connie
Kilby, Gene & Christine
Klein, Solange
Loebs, Richard C.
Lucan, Bob & Alice
Lustig, Ray
Lynn, Dorree 
McAvoy, Chisolm
Mendelsohn, Jack & Micaela
Pierre, Andrew & Joan Root
Portenoy, Winifred & Norman
Reese, Anne H.
Schwartz, Jean Pierre & Helga 
Sherman , Claire R. & Stanley M.
Smart, Janice M.
Staroba, Arden & Frank
Tamborini, Susan & George Donovan
Tschudy, Mary & Ted
Tuteja, Amir
van Emmerik, Maureen Carty
Vaznaugh, Delfa
Velsey, Victoria & Don
Vitry, Luce de
Wherry, David & Ceny 
Wilkinson, Theodore & Xenia
Wood, Nancy C.
Non-Resident
Groat, Gary L.
Heuer, Ann 
Horrigan, Sarah
Donation
Bourdaud’hui, Robert & Sue
McAvoy, Chisolm

Cornoni, Vanessa & Paul
Crooke, Elliott & Vicki
Crow, John M. & Mary Pat Hayes-

Crow
DeMuth, Tom & Janet Mann
DeSoto, David & Minka
DeWitte, Conrad
Dimtchev, Petar
Donnelly, Amy & Tripp
Dornsife, Cinnamon & Charles Barber
Dorrier, Kit & Frank Hurley
Doud Galli, Suzanne Kim
Elting, Maureen
Fabrikant, Iris
Flack, Family
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